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Subject:
Health & Quality of Australia's Universities

Dear Sirs/ Mesdames

I would like to make submission to the Senate enquiry into the health and quality of Australia’s universities.

I consider the state of the two universities I have worked in, to be parlous to say the least as a direct result of the deliberate downgrading of this country’s universities. I have been an academic since 1979 and would like to describe what has happened  in terms of my own work.

Since 1989 when the binary system was abolished, conditions at Australian universities have deteriorated at an alarming rate until today many of us  are unable to do a job which approaches any where near good quality performance.

Teaching

I am no longer able to keep up with developments in my field. My teaching/administration workloads are too heavy to be able to spend time reading in my field. As a result, my teaching is  suffering in terms of its relevance to today’s society and its currency.

I have been forced to confine students to 4 hours of consultation (one-to-one advising) a week because of teaching/admin commitments, thus severely restricting the access to me which I think my 200+ students have a right to.

Increased reliance on temporary casuals has made the quality of teaching suffer in my School. We are forced to rely on people who are not as qualified as we are to teach in our programs because they cost a lot less money to employ than full-time staff. In addition to not being the highly qualified staff needed in universities to maintain international standards of competence, these people do not write subjects, develop new courses, come to staff meetings, conduct research, contribute to many other committee meetings or do many other duties which full-time staff normally do. THAT work is thrown back onto fewer and fewer full-time staff and is part of the enormous increase in teaching and administration workloads.All of us who are teaching in my school have already got more than a reasonable full-time load in teaching alone.

Teaching online has entailed learning many new technological skills, all of which have increased the time I spend teaching and interacting with students in addition to the traditional ways of teaching.

In the past I was able to interact much more effectively with students because tutorial groups consisted of  15 people. Now the kind of work I do with students is severely restricted by tutorial groups of 25 and more. The rooms provided for tute groups no longer hold the number of students in a tute group.I have been forced outside on the lawn because a room was not big enough.

Teaching rooms are dillapidated and antidiluvian. I have complained about conditions in outdated lecture theatres and tutorial rooms in the recent past. Last week one of my students was severely injured because a desk in a lecture theatre came off its base and slammed into the back of her spine.

Research

I have three small research projects which I am unable to complete at present because my teaching/administration/community service workload is too high. I already work about 55 hours a week. I would love to do  research but am constrained by heavy administration and teaching loads and it has become virtually impossible. I am unable to write for academic journals beacuse there is not the time to do the research or the writing.I am co-editor of an academic journal - most of the work for this is done on weekends.

Administration

As a senior academic I coordinate 2 programs. I have coordinated various programs since 1984 in several universities. What I have seen is a gradual shifting of the administrative workload onto academics.This has increased to such an extent that I am now doing more administration than I am teaching or research. I spend most of my weekend and many evenings preparing agendas and papers for meetings and during the week most of my time is spent conducting, recording and implementing the results of those meetings. In addition, the committee work is killing - I am on 6  committees at school, faculty or university level. This does not include the committees which everyone in my school is on (3 of them).

In addition to the above we are supposed to hunt for students overseas, apply for grants, do community service and take part in the work of  professional associations to name but a few other expectations. The overseas push has been an additional cause of deterioration in the service to our Australian students. Dean are notoriously interested only in chasing the almighty overseas dollar and quite uninterested in the quality of the service offered to home students.

The point of all this is that I no longer feel that I am an effective teacher or academic. I do not think our students get a good university education and it doesn’t matter how many extra hours I work it is never enough.

I may also say that I am happy to instruct my doctor to inform you of the stress related medical problems I have been experiencing for the past five years which are a direct result of the downgrading of our university system.I am not the only one experiencing such problems in a school which has seen its numbers reduced from 55 to 28 fulltime staff and which now teaches many more students with 28 staff than it did when there were 55 staff.

My colleagues and I do all this for little more than the salaries teachers get in schools and we do not get the holidays that teachers do.

Last year I predicted that the situation would result in a brain drain (like the 50s and 60s). Since I made that prediction we have lost 3 staff members to Hong Kong, the USA and Singapore, all of whom pay far far better salaries to academics. In addition I have had the offer of a job in the US which I would have taken had it not been for the illness of a family member.

In describing the professional and personal concerns of an academic on the coalface I hope I have thrown some light on the reasons why I think that the quality of the Australian university education system has deteriorated in the past 5 years in particular.  The paucity of funding over the past 10 years is now beginning to show and if we want to be globally competitive we’ll have to up our act.
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